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Roll Call 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

NORTHAMPTON  
Northampton, MA 

 
CITY COUNCIL MEETING  

CITY COUNCIL CHAMBERS 
WALLACE J. PUCHALSKI MUNICIPAL BUILDING 

212 MAIN STREET,  
_______________ 

 
A regular meeting of the City Council was called to order by Council President Ryan 
R. O’Donnell. At 7:07 p.m. on a roll call the following City Councilors were present: 
 

At-Large Councilor William H. Dwight       At-Large Councilor Ryan O’Donnell 
Ward 1 Councilor Maureen T. Carney      Ward 2 Councilor Dennis P. Bidwell 
Ward 3 Councilor James Nash                 Ward 4 Councilor Gina-Louise Sciarra     
Ward 5 Councilor David A. Murphy          Ward 6 Councilor Marianne LaBarge   
Ward 7 Councilor Alisa F. Klein                    

 

 
Announcement of 
Audio/Video 
Recording 

 
Councilor O’Donnell announced that the meeting was being audio and video 
recorded for broadcast by Northampton Community Television. 

 
Public Hearings 

 
Public Hearings 
None. 
 

 
Updates from 
Council President & 
Committee Chairs 
 

 
Updates from Council President & Committee Chairs 
Councilor LaBarge announced that she is working with the city, the Planning Depart-
ment and a developer to sponsor a public forum on May 14, 2018 at 7 o’clock at the 
R. K. Finn Ryan Road School to discuss the proposal of Just Healthy, LLC to site a 
marijuana growing and processing facility at the former gravel pit on Ryan’s Road. 
Willard’s gravel pit has been put up for auction by its owners, and this proposal for its 
reuse has been received. 375 letters have been sent to abutters and signs have 
been placed at certain corners notifying the public of this meeting. 
 
Councilor Klein invited everyone to a Historical Signage Celebration and self-guided 
walking tour to view historical signage on Saturday, May 12, 2018 from 11 to 12:30 
p.m. in Leeds. The Leeds Civic Association has prepared historical signage on 
several sites depicting Leeds’ fascinating history from the flood in the late 1800’s to 
development of the silk mills. Refreshments will be served on the Leeds Main Street 
green and the public is invited to view the hall of the mansion on Yankee Hill. All are 
welcome. A rain date is scheduled for May 13th. 
 
Also May 12th from 9 a.m. to 1 p.m., in collaboration with ‘Save Our Schools’, Smith 
Vocational School will hold its annual plant sale to benefit Smith Voke, Councilor 
Bidwell added.  
 

 
Communications 
and Proclama-tions 
from Mayor 

 
Communications and Proclamations From the Mayor:    
None. 

 
18.081 Appointment 
of Marie Westburg 
as Director of Senior 
Services  

 
18.081 Appointment of Marie Westburg as Director of Senior Services - positive 
recommendation, City Services, 4/23/2018 
This appointment received a positive recommendation from City Services on April 23, 
2018, Councilor O’Donnell advised. Since the appointment has been the topic of 
much community interest, he explained the well-established process being followed 
to confirm the mayor’s selection. Under the charter, the role of the council is to take 
an up or down vote on appointments presented by the mayor. The council does not 
have the ability to substitute other candidates or to make changes or amendments, 
he clarified. 
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Mayor Narkewicz introduced Ms. Westburg, his appointee to be the new Director of 
Senior Services. She has an extensive 25-year background in social services, 
including seven years as the director of the Williamsburg Council on Aging, he 
shared. During her tenure she significantly expanded programming and outreach to 
seniors, formed important collaborations with regional agencies and was successful 
in procuring grants to support her department’s efforts. She has been a business 
owner; creator of Art Star Creative Arts Lounge, which offers contract work to social 
service agencies, private lessons, workshops and camps, and her experience 
includes work in the area of mental health as a psychotherapist, mental health 
counselor and arts therapist. She has been serving as temporary director this week 
at the senior center. 
 
She has had a good week at the senior center, Ms. Westburg reported. People have 
been very welcoming and she is excited about the future. Yesterday was a job fair 
with the EARN initiative attended by over 150 people. 
 
She is very excited about working with the ADA initiative, working on healthy aging 
and city planning and working to make Northampton an age-friendly city, Ms. 
Westburg related. Many of the initiatives started by Linda Desmond are on that route 
already. She has been welcomed with open arms and thinks people are looking 
forward to contributing. 
 
Councilor O’Donnell opened the floor to questions from councilors. 
 
When the City Services Committee interviewed her, she was directly asked whether 
she had ever been an ADA coordinator, and she said no, Councilor LaBarge 
reminded. She also stated that Williamsburg did not have an ADA coordinator. 
Councilor LaBarge said she took it upon herself to check the state listing and wanted 
to let her know that Charlene Nardi is Williamsburg’s ADA coordinator. 
 
There is no dedicated position; rather, as Town Administrator, Ms. Nardi acts as the 
ADA coordinator, Ms. Westburg clarified. The Town Administrator is a new position 
as well, so the ADA coordinator used to be a Selectboard member. 
 
Councilor LaBarge referred to a letter received from Pat Shaughnessy asking her to 
clarify Ms. Westburg’s statement. 
 
Councilor Dwight said he had the opportunity to review Ms. Westburg’s application 
as part of the screening committee. It is worth noting that neither of the two previous 
Senior Center Directors (Patricia Shaughnessy and Linda Desmond) were ADA 
coordinators prior to taking the job. The subject was learned on the job and he 
suspects Ms. Westburg will learn on the job as well. He had an opportunity to 
interview Ms. Westburg and was very impressed and excited at the prospect of her 
being one of the candidates. He concurs with the Mayor’s decision and choice in this 
instance. The council’s job is to determine if the Mayor’s selection is qualified to 
serve in the position to which she is appointed, and no one has challenged that. The 
vote shouldn’t be all that difficult, he opined. 
 
She takes the ADA coordination responsibility very seriously and met with some 
Disability Commission members yesterday, Ms. Westburg said. 
 
He enjoyed the conversation they were able to have in the City Services Committee 
and was impressed with her preparedness for the job, Councilor Bidwell added. Their 
job is to see if there is anything wrong with the process the Mayor has followed and if 
there is anything on the surface that indicates that the candidate is not qualified. The 
process is ‘by the book’ as best as he can tell and everything they have seen and 
heard suggests that she is well-qualified for the position, he concluded. 
 
Councilor Bidwell moved to confirm the appointment of Marie Westburg as 
Director of Senior Services. Councilor Dwight seconded. On a roll call, the 
motion passed unanimously 9:0.  
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Consent Agenda 

 
Consent Agenda  
Councilor O’Donnell reviewed the items on the consent agenda and asked if anyone 
wished to remove an item for separate discussion.  
 
As no one did, Councilor Dwight moved approval of the consent agenda. 
Councilor Sciarra seconded. The motion carried 9:0 by voice vote. 

 
The following items were approved as part of the consent agenda: 
A. Approval of April 5, 2018 Minutes  
B. 18.099 Appointments to Various Boards and Committees - for referral to 

City Services  
Board of Health 
Dr. Cynthia Suopis, 120 Coles Meadow Rd., Northampton, MA 
Term:  July 2018-June 2021 
(Reappointment) 
 
Laurent Levy, 4 School Street, Northampton, MA 
Term: July 2018-2021 
(Replacing the expired term of Donna Salloom) 
 
Conservation Commission 
Jack Finn, 57 King St., Suite B, Northampton, MA 
Term: July 2018-June 2021 
(Reappointment) 
 
Historical Commission 
Barbara Blumenthal, 39 Chapel St., Northampton, MA 
Term: July 2018-June 2021 
(Reappointment) 
 
Housing Partnership 
James Reis, 108 Coles Meadow Rd., Northampton, MA 
Term: July 2018-June 2021 
(Reappointment) 
 
Human Rights Commission 
Joel Morse, 51 Vernon St., Northampton, MA 
Term: July 2018-June 2021 
(Reappointment) 
 
License Commission 
Brian Campedelli, 223 Cardinal Way, Florence, MA 
Term: July 2018-June 2021 
(Reappointment) 
 

 
Resolutions: 
 
18.097 A Resolution 
to Lower the Voting 
Age for 
Northampton 
Municipal Elections 
- 1st Reading 

 
Resolutions: 
 
18.097 A Resolution to Lower the Voting Age for Northampton Municipal 
Elections - 1st Reading 
 
Councilor O’Donnell read the text of the resolution. 
 
Councilor LaBarge moved to put the resolution on the floor for discussion. Councilor 
Dwight seconded. 
 
As Youth Commission Chair Margot Shocket-Greene expressed in public comment, 
this proposal has been in discussion for almost two and a half years, Councilor 
Dwight related. On March 24th - just five weeks after the shootings at the Parkland 
school in Florida - throughout this country, people between the ages of 15 and 18 
organized one of the largest mass demonstrations ever witnessed. Especially in 
Northampton, it was organized, run, managed and performed almost exclusively by 
this cohort we pass off as being too young. 
 
When he first posited this, some arguments heard were that 16-year olds were not 
mature enough, do not own property, etc. However, suffrage is critical; voting is 
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critical and we have an anemia when it comes to elections. As far as other qualifica-
tions, voters have to be U.S. citizens and over 18, and in some states they cannot be 
felons. He would argue that recently the youth in this and other communities have 
proven that wisdom is very evident in that group and maybe not so evident in other 
age groups. (He cited the election of Donald Trump as president of the United States 
as an example.) 
 
Youth have exhibited a desire to participate in a government that has an impact and 
effect on them. Northampton may have the opportunity to be the first community in 
the state to do this but it is not the first to think about it. Holyoke is cued up to do the 
same thing. He would like to recommend that this be referred to Legislative Matters 
for a more expansive conversation and possibly some amendments. He would just 
as soon it be massaged by committee. 
 
Since March 24th and before, youth civic engagement has become a national topic in 
general and the idea of lowering the voting age specifically has become a national 
topic, Councilor Sciarra observed. She wanted to take a moment to acknowledge 
that this is something that the Youth Commission has been working on for a while 
and something that Councilor Dwight has been thinking and talking about it even 
longer. She thinks it should be acknowledged that he was well ahead of the curve in 
thinking about this issue and bringing young people into the fold and giving them the 
right to vote. 
 
Councilor Klein thanked Councilor Dwight and the Youth Commission for their work. 
The most sophisticated and robust political conversations she has right now are with 
her 15- and 17-year old nieces, she shared. The 15-year old was one of the major 
organizers of the March for Life in the City of Medford. She sees firsthand how youth 
contribute to the political process and social betterment. She understands that this is 
a home rule issue and that is why it is coming as a resolution as opposed to an 
ordinance. The City of Lowell tried to lower the voting age and its petition was ruled 
unconstitutional by the Secretary of State. 
 
City officials do not have the authority to lower the voting age and that is why this is 
essentially a resolution appealing to the council to draft a home rule petition, 
Councilor Dwight confirmed. Charter changes are needed for a number of things and 
he would like to see this request folded into that appeal. The legislature would 
probably send it back to Northampton to put on the ballot, he conjectured. 
 
If it passes it is incumbent on them to draft a home rule petition to send off to the 
legislature, he elaborated. He suspects the unconstitutional ruling is easily 
challengeable and thinks the stage has been set by recent community 
demonstrations to increase the general support for change. 
 
Councilor Bidwell said he appreciates the hard work and is supportive of the 
resolution. If it were to come to be, he thinks they would be enormously proud for 
Northampton to be the first or one of the first communities in Massachusetts to lower 
the voting age to 16. With regard to the process, he asked if Councilor Dwight is 
suggesting recommending a number of charter changes of which this would be one 
or proposing a stand-alone home rule petition.  
 
The city has a number of critical issues that need to be addressed by charter change, 
Councilor Dwight responded. The idea is to fold them in together and send them off 
as a package to be reviewed by the legislature, he clarified. 
 
As somebody who has been working with youth all his life he wanted to say he really 
appreciates the work of the Youth Commission once again, Councilor Nash 
observed. The Youth Commission has been developing stuff like this for a long time 
and pushing them forward, and this is one of the most remarkable things to come out 
of it. He is a super fan of all of the work they have done over the years and will fully 
support this, he concluded. 
 
Councilor LaBarge also thanked the Youth Commission and Councilor Dwight and 
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pledged to support the proposal.  
 
Councilor Bidwell said he supports the resolution being referred to Legislative 
Matters for more discussion. He referred to several minor scrivener’s errors. 
 
Councilor O’Donnell suggested that Legislative Matters come back with a resolution 
and an actual order [to seek special legislation to lower the voting age]. Councilor 
Dwight agreed that would be a good process. 
 
Councilor Dwight moved to refer the resolution to Legislative Matters. 
Councilor LaBarge seconded. The motion passed unanimously 9:0 by voice 
vote. 
 

 
Recess for 
Committee on 
Finance Meeting 

 

 
At 7:46 p.m. the City Council recessed for the Committee on Finance meeting.  
The Committee on Finance meeting adjourned at 7:51 p.m. The City Council 
reconvened at 7:51 p.m. 

 
Financial Orders (on 
1st reading pending 
Finance review) 
18.094 Order 
Authorizing the 
Mayor to Sign a 
Vendor Contract for 
up to Five Years - 
1st Reading 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
18.095 Order of 
Garfield Avenue 
Taking - 1st Reading 

 
Financial Orders (on 1st reading pending Finance review) 
 
18.094 Order Authorizing the Mayor to Sign a Vendor Contract for up to Five 
Years - 1st Reading 
 
Councilor LaBarge moved to approve the order in first reading. Councilor 
Dwight seconded.  
 
The city’s current equipment is 22 years old and well beyond its expected useful life, 
City Clerk Pamela Powers related. The Clerk’s office has been advised by the state 
and its current vendor that the equipment needs to be replaced. Because of its cost, 
she was required to solicit bids and so will be using a new vendor. Included as part of 
the package is a five-year warranty. 
 
Mrs. Powers fielded questions from members. The equipment is being purchased, 
she confirmed. It comes with a two-year warranty, and she requested quotes for an 
additional three-year maintenance agreement. In order to sign the contract for the 
five-year service agreement, it is necessary to approve the order, she clarified. 
 
The new equipment will first be used for the state primary September 4th, she said. 
 
The motion passed unanimously 9:0 on a roll call. 
 
See minutes of May 17, 2018 for second reading. 
 
18.095 Order of Garfield Avenue Taking - 1st Reading 
 
Councilor Dwight moved to approve the order in first reading. Councilor 
LaBarge seconded. The motion passed 9:0 by roll call vote. 
 
See minutes of May 17, 2018 for second reading. 
 

 
Financial Orders (on 
2nd reading) 
18.083 Order to 
Appropriate $15,482 
from Free Cash to 
Health Department 
for Emergency 
Preparedness 
Activities – 2nd 
reading 

 
Financial Orders (on 2nd reading) 

 
18.083 Order to Appropriate $15,482 from Free Cash to Health Department for 
Emergency Preparedness Activities – 2nd reading 
 
Councilor LaBarge moved to approve the order in second reading. Councilor 
Dwight seconded. The motion passed unanimously 9:0 by roll call vote. 
 
The following order was passed in second reading: 
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18.084 Order to 
Reprogram NPS 
Generator $24,000 to 
Leeds Parking Lot 
Paving Phase II – 
2nd Reading 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
18.086 Order to 
Appropriate Free 

City of Northampton 
MASSACHUSETTS 

_________ 

In City Council                          April 19, 2018         

 

  Upon recommendation of the Mayor    

O-18.083 AN ORDER 
TO APPROPRIATE $15,482 FROM FREE CASH TO HEALTH DEPARTMENT FOR 

EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS ACTIVITIES 

Whereas, the Health Department is the recipient of a grant for Public 

Health Emergency Preparedness which provides services to a regional group 

of communities in Hampshire County and for which the city has received a 

host community fee of $15,482; 

Whereas, the Health Department wishes to carry out additional 

emergency preparedness activities specifically for the benefit of the City of 

Northampton and its residents which are not covered by the grant; 

Whereas, the additional activities to be undertaken by the Health 

Department are in essence being funded by the host community fee; 

Ordered, that 
$ 15,482 be appropriated from the FY18 General Fund Undesignated Fund 

Balance (Free Cash) to the following line items in the Health Department 

Budget: 

       $5,867   to      15111  511000     Permanent Salaries 

       $4,550   to       15111   531000   Contractual Services 

       $5,065   to       15111  530005    Training and Seminars 

 
Rules suspended, passed two readings and enrolled. 
 
18.084 Order to Reprogram NPS Generator $24,000 to Leeds Parking Lot 
Paving Phase II – 2nd Reading 
 
Councilor LaBarge moved to approve the order in second reading. Councilor 
Dwight seconded. The motion passed 9:0 by roll call vote. 
 
The following order passed second reading: 
 

City of Northampton 
MASSACHUSETTS 

_________ 
 

In City Council                   April 19, 2018     

 

  Upon recommendation of the Mayor    

O-18.084 An Order 
to Reprogram NPS Generator $24,000 to Leeds Parking Lot Paving Phase II 

Ordered, that 
               the $24,000 appropriated in January of 2013, for the purchase of a 

generator for Northampton Public Schools, be reprogrammed and added to 

the $140,000 appropriated in March of 2018 for Phase II of the Leeds 

Elementary School Parking Lot reconstruction.  Phase II includes the main 

entrance, bus loop, access road and rear section of the parking lot leading to 

the cafeteria.    

 
Rules suspended, passed two readings and enrolled. 
 
18.086 Order to Appropriate Free Cash $50,000 to Structural Repairs at 
Memorial Hall – 2nd Reading 
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Cash $50,000 to 
Structural Repairs at 
Memorial Hall – 2nd 
Reading 
 

 
Councilor LaBarge moved to approve the order in second reading. Councilor 
Dwight seconded. The motion passed 9:0 by roll call vote. 
 
The following order passed second reading: 
 

City of Northampton 
MASSACHUSETTS 

_________ 
 

In City Council                          April 19, 2018        

   

 

  Upon recommendation of the Mayor    

O-18.086 AN ORDER 
TO APPROPRIATE FREE CASH $50,000 TO STRUCTURAL REPAIRS AT 

MEMORIAL HALL 

Whereas, structural settling and deterioration of the floor framing on the 

ground level of Memorial Hall has been discovered; 

Whereas,  engineering and repairs are needed which will include shoring 

up of the existing floor system, replacement of framing materials, 

replacement of flooring and repair of masonry work, all of which are 

necessary to restore the structural integrity of the floor; 

 Ordered, that 
                $ 50,000 be appropriated from the FY18 General Fund 

Undesignated Fund Balance (Free Cash) to fund these necessary repairs.   

 
Rules suspended, passed two readings and enrolled. 
 

 
Orders 
 
18.056 An Order to 
Accept M.G.L. Ch. 
23M ("the PACE 
Act") - 2nd Reading 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Orders 
 
18.056 An Order to Accept M.G.L. Ch. 23M ("the PACE Act") - 2nd Reading 
 
Councilor LaBarge moved to approve the order in second reading. Councilor 
Bidwell seconded. The motion passed unanimously 9:0 by roll call vote. 
 
The following order passed second reading: 
 

City of Northampton 
MASSACHUSETTS 

 

In City Council, on March 1, 2018 

Upon the recommendation of Mayor David J. Narkewicz  

O-18.056 AN ORDER 
TO ACCEPT M.G.L. CH. 23M (‘THE PACE ACT”) 

Ordered, that; 

WHEREAS, in September 2011, Northampton became the first community 

in Massachusetts to adopt  a property assessed clean energy (PACE) 

program ordinance, which was not implemented due to the lack of a non-

municipal financing mechanism, and; 

WHEREAS, in 2016, the state legislature enacted M.G.L. c. 23M (“the 

PACE Act”), which established a commercial sustainable energy program 

known as the Massachusetts Property Assessed Clean Energy Program 

(PACE Massachusetts) to provide a financing mechanism to private owners 

of commercial and industrial properties for certain qualifying commercial 

energy improvements; and 

WHEREAS, pursuant to the PACE Act, PACE Massachusetts is 
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18.093 Order 
Discontinuing the 
Optic Eagle II Voting 
System and 
Approving Use of 
the ImageCast 
Precinct Optical 
Scanner and 
Tabulator System - 
1st Reading 
 
 

administered by the Massachusetts Development Finance Agency, in 

consultation with the Massachusetts Department of Energy Resources; and 

WHEREAS, under PACE Massachusetts, the owner of the commercial or 

industrial property benefitting from the improvements is required to repay 

the PACE financing through the payment of a betterment assessment placed 

on such benefitted property by the municipality in which the benefitted 

property is located; and 

WHEREAS, in order for an owner of commercial or industrial property to 

participate in PACE Massachusetts, Section 2 of the PACE Act requires that 

the municipality in which such property is located must elect to participate in 

PACE Massachusetts; and 

WHEREAS, the City Council strongly prefers that renewable energy 

systems and energy efficiency projects are used before natural gas is 

considered and recognizes that PACE Massachusetts moves us toward a 

reduction of greenhouse gas emissions. 

 

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT ORDERED, as follows: 

The City of Northampton hereby accepts the provisions of M.G.L. c. 23M, § 

2, and in accordance therewith hereby exercises the option to participate in 

the commercial sustainable energy program as a participating municipality 

pursuant to which the city shall assess, collect, remit and assign betterment 

assessments in return for commercial energy improvements for a benefitted 

property owner located within such municipality and for costs reasonably 

incurred in performing such acts. 

 
Rules suspended, passed two readings and enrolled. 
 
18.093 Order Discontinuing the Optic Eagle II Voting System and Approving 
Use of the ImageCast Precinct Optical Scanner and Tabulator System - 1st 
Reading 
 
Councilor LaBarge moved to approve the order in first reading. Councilor Klein 
seconded. The motion carried 9:0 by roll call vote. 
 
Councilor Dwight moved to suspend the rules to allow a second reading. 
Councilor Murphy seconded. The motion carried 9:0 by voice vote. 
 
Councilor Murphy moved to approve the order in second reading. Councilor 
Dwight seconded. The motion passed 9:0 by roll call vote. 
 
The following order passed second reading: 
 

City of Northampton 
MASSACHUSETTS 

_________ 
 

In City Council, May 3, 2018     

Upon the recommendation of the City Clerk, 
 

18.093 AN ORDER 
APPROVING THE USE OF IMAGE CAST PRECINCT OPTICAL SCANNER AND 

TABULATOR SYSTEM FOR 
VOTING IN THE CITY OF NORTHAMPTON 

 

Whereas, the Optic Eagle II Optical Scanner and Tabulator has been in use by 

the City of Northampton for the past 22 years and; 

 

Whereas, the vendor has indicated that the parts are no longer manufactured for 

the units and must be harvested from other units of the same vintage and; 
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Whereas the Elections Division for the Commonwealth has specified two 

models that are currently manufactured are certified for use by Massachusetts 

cities and towns and; 

 

Whereas, the City Clerk prepared and administered an Invitation for Bid for 

Voting Equipment and received bids from two vendors and; 

 

Whereas, the ImageCast Precinct Optical Scanner and Tabulator unit was 

selected as a result of the competitive bid process; 

 

Now therefore be it Ordered that, 

 

The City Council authorizes the discontinuance of the Optic Eagle II Optical 

Scanner and Tabulator and further authorizes the use of the ImageCast Precinct 

Optical Scanner and Tabulator beginning with the September 4, 2018 State 

Primary Election. 

 
Rules suspended, passed two readings and enrolled. 
 

 
Ordinances (Not yet 
Referred) 
18.096 Road Takings 
Ordinance 
 

 

 

 

18.098 Ordinance to 
Delete Sewer Use 
from Chapter 260 of 
the Northampton 
Code 

 

 
Ordinances (Not yet Referred) 
 
18.096 Road Takings Ordinance 
Councilor O’Donnell read the text of the ordinance. 
 
Councilor Klein moved to refer the ordinance to Legislative Matters. Councilor 
Dwight seconded. The motion carried 9:0 by voice vote.  
 
18.098 Ordinance to Delete Sewer Use from Chapter 260 of the Northampton 
Code 
 
Councilor Dwight moved to refer the ordinance to Legislative Matters. 
Councilor LaBarge seconded. The motion carried 9:0 by voice vote.  
 
Councilor O’Donnell suggested that, as part of the referral, committee members look 
at the practice of putting URL’s in ordinances. 
 

 
Ordinances (on 2nd 
reading) 
18.063 Ordinance to 
Rezone Parcels on 
Easthampton Road 
to Office Industrial 
(OI) 
18.064 Ordinance to 
Eliminate Busi-ness 
Park Zoning in its 
Entirety from the 
Code 
18.065 Ordinance to 
Rezone 
Conservation Areas 
to Farms Forest 
Rivers  
18.066 Ordinance to 
Rezone a Portion of 
Property from URB 
to Office Industrial 
18.067 Ordinance to 
Rezone Four 
Residential 
Properties on 

 
Ordinances (on 2nd reading) 
 
18.063 Ordinance to Rezone Parcels on Easthampton Road to Office Industrial 
(OI) – 2nd reading 
18.064 Ordinance to Eliminate Business Park Zoning in its Entirety from the 
Code – 2nd reading 
18.065 Ordinance to Rezone Conservation Areas to Farms Forest Rivers – 2nd 
reading 
18.066 Ordinance to Rezone a Portion of Property from URB to Office Industrial 
– 2nd reading 
18.067 Ordinance to Rezone Four Residential Properties on Riverside Drive 
from General Industrial to URB – 2nd reading 
 
Councilor Murphy moved to approve the following ordinances as a group in 
second reading: 18.063, 18.064, 18.065, 18.066 and 18.067. Councilor LaBarge 
seconded. The motion passed unanimously 9:0 by roll call vote. 
 
The following ordinances passed in second reading: 
 

CITY OF NORTHAMPTON 
MASSACHUSETTS 

 

In the Year Two Thousand and Eighteen 

Upon the Recommendation of the Mayor and Office of Planning and 
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Riverside Drive from 
General Industrial to 
URB  
 
 

Sustainability  

18.063 Ordinance to Rezone Parcels on Easthampton Road to Office Industrial 
(OI) 

An Ordinance of the City of Northampton, Massachusetts, providing that 

Chapter 350 Code of Ordinances, City of Northampton, Massachusetts, be 

amended by modifying  section 3.4 (map) of said code; to eliminate Business 

Park from the Zoning Map by rezoning those parcels to Office Industrial 

zone..   

ORDINANCE  

An Ordinance of the City of Northampton, Massachusetts.  Be it ordained by 

the City Council of the City of Northampton, in City Council assembled, as 

follows:  

Amend the Zoning Map as Shown: 

1. Rezone Map: 44-138 from Business Park to Office Industrial 

2. Rezone Map 44-31, 44-32, 51-9 from General Industrial to Office 

Industrial 

 
 
Rules suspended, passed two readings, ordained and enrolled. 
 

CITY OF NORTHAMPTON 
MASSACHUSETTS 

 

In the Year Two Thousand and Eighteen 
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Upon the Recommendation of the Mayor and Office of Planning and 

Sustainability  

18.064 Ordinance to Eliminate Business Park Zoning in its Entirety from the 
Code 

An Ordinance of the City of Northampton, Massachusetts, providing that 

Chapter 350 Code of Ordinances, City of Northampton, Massachusetts, be 

amended to eliminate the Business Park from the City ordinances. 

ORDINANCE  

An Ordinance of the City of Northampton, Massachusetts.  Be it ordained by 

the City Council of the City of Northampton, in City Council assembled, by 

modifying  section 3.4 (map) and all other sections of said code; to eliminate 

the Business Park Zone from the zoning map and eliminate all references to 

uses and dimensions related to Business Park Zone.   

 

Eliminate all references to Business Park including in §3.1, §3.4 (zoning 

map), §16 in its entirety, and all other references (§350- Attachment 2 & 3, 

6.2, 7.5, 11.6.) 

 

Rules suspended, passed two readings, ordained and enrolled. 

 

CITY OF NORTHAMPTON 
MASSACHUSETTS 

 

In the Year Two Thousand and Eighteen 

Upon the Recommendation of the Mayor and Office of Planning and 

Sustainability  

18.065 Ordinance to Rezone Conservation Areas to Farms Forest Rivers 

An Ordinance of the City of Northampton, Massachusetts, providing that 

Chapter 350 Code of Ordinances, City of Northampton, Massachusetts, be 

amended by modifying  section 3.4 (map) of said code; to rezone city owned 

conservation areas to Farms Forest Rivers (FFR), consistent with other 

conservation parcels.   

ORDINANCE  

An Ordinance of the City of Northampton, Massachusetts.  Be it ordained by 

the City Council of the City of Northampton, in City Council assembled, as 

follows:  

Amend the Zoning Map as Shown: 

1. Rezone portions of Map 44-21 that are not Special Conservancy from 

Suburban Residential to FFR 

2. Rezone portion of Map 21-002 from Suburban Residential  to FFR 

3. Rezone portion of Map 6-65 from Suburban Residential  to FFR and 

portion from Water Supply Protection to FFR 

4. Rezone portion of Map 18-44 from General Industrial to FFR 

5. Rezone portions of 7-35, 10D-001, 13-51, 22-7 ,34-2,  that are not 

Special Conservancy to FFR 
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6. Rezone all of 8-5, 41-78 from Water Supply Protection and Suburban 

Residential to FFR. 

7. Rezone all of 37-49 from Business Park/General Industrial to FFR. 

8. Rezone 37-50 and 37-134 from Business Park to FFR 

9. Rezone 29-484 from WSP to FFR 

 
Rules suspended, passed two readings, ordained and enrolled. 
 

CITY OF NORTHAMPTON 
MASSACHUSETTS 

 

 

In the Year Two Thousand and Eighteen 

Upon the Recommendation of the Mayor and Office of Planning and 

Sustainability  

18.066 Ordinance to Rezone a Portion of Property on Federal Street from URB 
to Office Industrial 

An Ordinance of the City of Northampton, Massachusetts, providing that 

Chapter 350 Code of Ordinances, City of Northampton, Massachusetts, be 

amended by modifying  section 3.4 (map) of said code; to convert a portion 

of the property from Urban Residential B (URB) and Special Conservancy 

E 
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(SC) to Office Industrial (OI) with / Floodplain overlay to reflect existing 

and long term planned uses. 

ORDINANCE  
An Ordinance of the City of Northampton, Massachusetts.  Be it ordained by 

the City Council of the City of Northampton, in City Council assembled, as 

follows:  

Amend the Zoning Map as Shown: 

Specifically, rezone the portion of Map 30B-088 and 30B-085 that contains 

the building for 122 Federal St that is above the FEMA mapped floodplain 

elevation to from URB to OI.  Rezone the same portions of these properties 

that are within the FEMA mapped 100 year floodplain from SC to OI/ FP 

overlay.  

 
 
Rules suspended, passed two readings, ordained and enrolled. 
 

CITY OF NORTHAMPTON 
MASSACHUSETTS 

 

 

In the Year Two Thousand and Eighteen 

Upon the Recommendation of the Mayor and Office of Planning and 

Sustainability  

18.067 Ordinance to Rezone Four Residential Properties on Riverside Drive 
from General Industrial to URB 

An Ordinance of the City of Northampton, Massachusetts, providing that 

Chapter 350 Code of Ordinances, City of Northampton, Massachusetts, be 

amended by modifying  section 3.4 (map) of said code; to convert a portion 

of the property from General Industrial (GI) to Urban Residential B (URB) 

and GI/ Floodplain to Special Conservancy (SC) to reflect existing and long 

term planned uses. 

ORDINANCE  
 

An Ordinance of the City of Northampton, Massachusetts.  Be it ordained by 

the City Council of the City of Northampton, in City Council assembled, as 

follows:  
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Amend the Zoning Map as Shown: 

Rezone the portion of GI that is above the FEMA mapped floodplain 

elevation to URB, includes portions of #648, 638, 634, & 620  Riverside 

Drive.  Rezone the portions of #638, 634, & 620 that are within the FEMA 

mapped 100 year floodplain from GI/ FP overlay to Special Conservancy.  

 
 
Rules suspended, passed two readings, ordained and enrolled. 
 

Ordinances (on 2nd 
reading – continued) 
18.068 Ordinance to 
Eliminate 
Newspaper Legal 
Notice Requirement 
for Site Plan Review 
Projects – 2nd 
reading 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Ordinances (on 2nd reading – continued) 
 
18.068 Ordinance to Eliminate Newspaper Legal Notice Requirement for Site 
Plan Review Projects – 2nd reading 
 
Councilor LaBarge moved to approve the ordinance in second reading. Councilor 
Klein seconded. 
 
Councilor Dwight announced his intention to recuse himself. 
 
Councilor Bidwell said he was not present two weeks ago, but he listened to the 
discussion on television, and he personally was not persuaded that removal of the 
notification requirement was justified. The cost savings is minimal and, even if only a 
few residents are used to receiving notice in the newspaper, he thinks the procedure 
is worth continuing. He referred to a “reenergizing democracy” series of workshops 
sponsored by the Pioneer Valley Planning Commission a year and a half ago. The 
thrust of the workshop was looking for ways to further engage the public in the 
workings of the democracy. One of its recommendations was that not everyone has 
access to the internet, so information should continue to be available in paper form. 
 
He frankly thinks it would be consistent with the thrust of reenergizing democracy to 
discontinue print advertising. He said he would vote against both of these ordinances 
for those reasons and encouraged his colleagues to give it a second thought.  
 
Councilor Murphy pointed out that Site Plan Review and Central Business 
Architecture (CBA) are two really specific kinds of permit processes. He thinks the 
number of such hearings that actually occur may be understood, he said. 
 
Site Plan Review is a Planning Board review process – a construct of Northampton 
that is not stipulated in state statute and so does not need to follow the same 
standards for publications as special permit’s and Zoning Board of Appeal (ZBA) 
findings, which are all regulated under M.G.L. Chapter 40A, Senior Planner Carolyn 
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Misch explained. Originally all projects were required to go through the special permit 
process under 40A then the concept of site plan review started growing so 
Northampton adopted an ordinance and planners just said, “Let’s follow the same 
rules for special permits.” 
 
Over time, more and more projects came under site plan review so that, now, 
projects are about evenly split between special permits and site plan review. Four or 
five years ago, aware that some people don’t see the notices in the legal section, the 
Planning Department started requiring everyone proposing a project in the city to 
post yellow signs at the property with a specific notice about what is happening at 
that property. No matter what the project, planners require that the applicant post 
yellow signs two weeks ahead. 
 
All projects require a mailing to specific abutters within 100 or 300 feet depending on 
the permit. Those who don’t get specific mail notice are able to see the sign with a 
notice.  
 
The city presently also requires posting of yellow notices for CBA review projects, 
which is another locally-constructed review process. The city has fewer CBA review 
projects, maybe six or seven a year. 
 
Members asked questions and offered comments. 
 
Councilor Murphy asked how many legal notices would be eliminated under the 
proposals. Since the Planning Board meets twice a month, Ms. Misch estimated it 
publishes 24 notices a year. She guessed maybe one third to one half of those would 
be eliminated. All of the Central Business Architecture Committee’s legal notices 
would be eliminated.  
 
Councilor Klein said she misspoke. What she meant to say at the last meeting was 
that there was a certain anachronisticness for some people in reading print news-
papers. She did get a call from several constituents who were really upset so, for the 
record, she actually subscribes to and reads a print newspaper so she is not casting 
aspersions on the usefulness of print news, she assured. 
 
Councilor Klein asked how much money the city would save per year by dropping the 
legal notices.  
 
There is a range, Ms. Misch. Some years they see a lot of permits and other years 
it’s more spotty. Year to date for FY2018 the Planning Department has spent just 
under $2,000 on legal notices for these two categories. The upper end of the range 
can be $8,000, she confirmed.  
 
In response to Mr. Rifanberg’s list of concerns, Councilor Klein asked Misch whether 
the Planning Department keeps notices of public hearings for archival purposes. 
 
The Planning Department is required to keep records of all agendas, which contain a 
list of scheduled public hearings, Ms. Misch responded. They have them digitally and 
keep paper copies for a certain amount of time. As part of the agenda, planners note 
the date of publication of any legal notice. Site plan review and CBA review do not 
need to follow 40A, she reiterated. 
 
The signs are terrific, Councilor Nash enthused. He said he was still confused as to 
how much the city is going to saving. He was prepared to say that he wouldn’t want 
to change protocol over $600 but now they seem to be talking about a more 
significant amount of money.  
 
In response to a question from Councilor LaBarge, Ms. Misch confirmed that the 
permit fee paid by the applicant covers the cost of the mailing to abutters. But 
planning staff do the notification internally to make sure it goes to interested parties.  
 
The nature of a fee is that it is supposed to correlate with actual expenses, Councilor 
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18.069 Ordinance to 
Eliminate News-
paper Legal Notice 
Requirement for 
Projects that Need 
Central Business 
Architecture Review 
– 2nd reading 

O’Donnell pointed out. He asked if the Planning Department would reduce the fee for 
site plan review and CBA review if planners are eliminating the legal notice require-
ment. Ms. Misch said not necessarily because the fee doesn’t cover all the costs.  
 
They try to match the fee as closely as possible to actual costs but she is reluctant to 
say that elimination of the legal ad would necessarily be reflected in a reduced fee, 
Ms. Misch elaborated. 
 
Councilor Sciarra said she was contacted by a former librarian who was very 
concerned about losing a paper archive of the notices. She asked if they could be 
posted at the library and kept there or, alternatively, posted on the Planning 
Department’s webpage.  
 
She has been trying to get at how much will it save the city, Councilor Klein pressed. 
She asked if there was a way they could look at the budget to see how much they 
will actually be saving. Councilors are doing a cost/benefit analysis so she feels it is 
important to have a clear sense of what is being spent.  
 
However, it is not just about the money, Ms. Misch noted. Planners also want to 
make the most effective use of their time in getting out the notices.  
 
Councilor Bidwell expressed his understanding that these types of permits fall 
outside of 40A. He continues to think that, for the cost, the benefit of reaching some 
people who aren’t accustomed to reading posted notices is worth the expense. He 
continues to think it is worth a continuation of this expenditure to maintain this 
procedure, he concluded. 
 
One of her constituents wrote a letter to the editor in favor of keeping the notices, 
Councilor LaBarge shared. She agreed with Councilor Bidwell that the legal ad is 
very valuable. She has talked to some engineers who think it should be there. 
 
Councilor Klein said she feels like the city is doing its due diligence with the signs 
and abutter notifications. For these purposes, she feels like it is sufficient, so she will 
be voting in favor. 
 
They all know from doing outreach that they have to hit people three times with 
information, Councilor Nash. They are talking about changing a protocol that’s been 
going on for a long time. Two weeks ago he voted yes with reservations to allow the 
discussion to continue. He hasn’t heard all the answers he wants to hear, so he is 
going to vote no tonight. 
 
If it’s a fee they raise from applicants, he can’t see how they are losing money, so he 
is going to vote no, Councilor O’Donnell announced. 
 
Councilor O’Donnell called the motion to a vote, and it failed 2:5 (Councilors Klein 
and Carney in favor) on a roll call, with one absent (Councilor Murphy, who asked to 
be excused to attend to a family emergency) and one recused (Councilor Dwight). 
 
18.069 Ordinance to Eliminate Newspaper Legal Notice Requirement for 
Projects that Need Central Business Architecture Review – 2nd reading 
 
Councilor Carney moved to approve the ordinance in second reading. Councilor 
Klein seconded. The motion failed 2:5 on a roll call with one absent and one recused.  
 

 
Information 
Requests (Charter 
Provision 2-7) 
and Information 
Study Requests  
 

 
Information Requests (Charter Provision 2-7) 
and Information Study Requests  
 
None 
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Motion to Adjourn At 8:43 p.m., a motion to adjourn was made by Councilor Dwight and seconded by 
Councilor Klein. The motion passed on a voice vote of 8 Yes, 0 No, 1 absent.     
 
Attest:  Laura Krutzler, Administrative Assistant to the City Council 

  


